
More than just the town
of Lisbon was represented
during two bridge dedications
on Sunday, May 30, 2010.
One bridge was for an indi-
vidual, while the other was for
him and countless others.

The weekend as a whole
was a huge one for the Town
of Lisbon as it meant Lilac

Time had once again come
into bloom. The town was
bustling with plenty of events
all weekend long with a real
attention on Saturday. That
was when so many gathered
to see or participate in, the
Lilac Time Parade. Plus there
were plenty of vendors with
their pop ups to keep out the

bright sunshine.  There was
also live music, speeches
and all the other pieces that
make an event like Lilac Time
so anticipated. Plus one
parking lot in downtown Lis-
bon was full of rides and
games that showed up on
Friday and hung around until
Sunday.

Also on Sunday were two
different bridge dedications.
Though both were appropri-
ate to the Memorial Day
Weekend, they came about
in very different manners.

The first, and undoubt-
edly better attended and pub-
licized dedication, was at the
former Salmon Hole Bridge
on Routes 10 & 302, just
north of Route 117. This
bridge dedication came about
due to State Legislation. That

means there were many peo-
ple involved from the initial re-
quest, to the proper writing of
the bill, to final passage. Then
came the work of putting to-
gether the day’s activities.
The event was blessed with
great weather and a very
large turnout.

The bridge was dedicated

to Alan Burgess who lost his
life in Iraq, as a member of
the New Hampshire Army
National Guard. Many stories
have been written about his
service, the tragedy of his
death, and all that he meant
to his family and friends. All I
can add is that the event
brought people who knew
him well, family members
who will always love him, and
some who did not know Alan,
but who respected what he
had done and the meaning of
the dedication of a bridge in
his name.

The second bridge was
dedicated as the Lisbon Veter-
ans Memorial Bridge. Though
this took in, and was dedicated
to, a much larger, ongoing
number of veterans, the crowd
was not nearly the same, nor
were the preparations or re-
quirements for the renaming.

This bridge also spans
the Ammonoosuc River, but
is on a town road not a state
road. Therefore the ability to
rename the bridge fell in the
capable hands of the Lisbon
Selectboard and Town Man-
ager. At this dedication, there
was no one person to talk
about, there have been hun-
dreds and undoubtedly there
will be more.  Appropriately,
during the ceremony any
person who had served in
the military was asked to
identify themselves, and they
did, because they too were
part of this bridge dedication.

Bottom line is that Lisbon
now has two bridges with new
names. Both to honor the
memory and spirit of mem-
bers of the armed forces. And
what better time to do so than
on Memorial Day Weekend,
during Lilac Time.

Gary Scruton
Editor/Publisher
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ily Joseph Goslant, age 7,

holds out his hands to show
some of the money he has
raised for his church.

Joseph attended the Va-
cation Bible School at the
Woodsville United Methodist
Church last summer along
with his sisters, Sadie and
Emma.  He enjoyed it so much
that he and his sisters became
regular Sunday school atten-
dees at the church. His par-
ents are Tim and Cindy
Goslant of Woodsville.

Last week Joseph’s fa-
ther approached Pastor Sue
Ellery with an offer.  He of-
fered his son to work for the
church.  “He’s part of the
church now and he should
learn to work to help sup-
port it.” said Tim Goslant. Of
course Pastor Sue was in-
terested in what he had to
say and asked what he had

in mind.  Mr. Goslant sug-
gested that perhaps his son
could sell lemonade at the
upcoming food sale.  They
already had a great little
lemonade stand for Joseph
to use.  Pastor Sue jumped
at the idea and called Car-
ole Kendall, President of the
Girl’s Club, the group hold-
ing the food sale and asked
her opinion of the offer.
Needless to say, Mrs.
Kendall was enthusiastic
about the idea.  The monies
raised support the min-
istries and missions of the
Girl’s Club and the church.

Joseph had a long day
selling over 40 glasses of
lemonade, being an ambas-
sador for the church, getting
to know some of the ladies
of the church better, and
getting his first lesson in
stewardship.

Lisbon Dedicates Bridges to Veterans

Story by Pastor Sue Ellery. Photo by Tim Goslant.
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ORFORD, NH-The Van Dorn
& Curtiss law firm, widely re-
garded as one of the best
personal injury law firms in
Northern New England, is
launching the first phase of
its “Support Our Troops” pro-
gram during the month of
June. A mass mailing of in-
formational cards will begin
next week to homes and
businesses in select Grafton
County locations including
Hanover, Lebanon and Little-
ton.

According to Attorney Ed
Van Dorn, the effort will seek
donations of needed food
and personal items for
armed forces from New

Hampshire and Vermont
serving in the Iraq and
Afghanistan theaters of war.

Van Dorn said the pro-
gram is in memory of Little-
ton US Army Specialist
Jeremy F. Regnier who was
killed in Iraq in 2004. The
program is being coordinated
by his staff at his law firm on
Route 10. Jeremy was the
cousin of the firm’s office
manager Shelly Vizena. 

According to Attorney
Van Dorn's wife, Patricia,
who is assisting in the organ-
ization of the massive collec-
tion effort, items needed for
distribution to troops include
priority items, such as DVDs,

CDs, socks, T-shirts, deodor-
ant and sunblock.

Also food items being re-
quested by troops include in-
dividual snack packs, nuts,
raisins, beef jerky, canned
meats and powdered drinks.

Mrs. Van Dorn said hy-
giene supplies being asked
for include moisturizing lo-
tion, lip balm, toothpaste, ra-
zors and shaving cream.

She said a complete list
of requested items is out-
lined on a large postal card
being mailed by the law firm
during the first week of June. 

Pick up locations for do-
nated items include the Brick
Store in Bath; Mascoma

Bank on South Main Street
in Hanover; Carter Commu-
nity Building in Lebanon;
Northrop's in Lisbon; The Co-
Op in Littleton and also (for
employees only) the Littleton
Coin Company; Aldrich Gen-
eral Store in North Haverhill;
Van Dorn & Curtiss law firm
in Orford; Four Corners Store
in Piermont and The Party
Store in Woodsville. 

Further information on
this program, including a
complete list of needed items

and drop off points are avail-
able at the law firm's website
at www.vandornand
curtiss.com. Please click on
the SUPPORT OUR
TROOPS link.

The next phase of the
project will include mailings
to Vermont towns in the
Upper Valley area and drop
off points in those communi-
ties. After that the plan is to
expand to include all of
Grafton County NH and Or-
ange County Vt. 

orford NH Law Firm Launches 

“support our troops” Program



As the weather gets
warmer and the gardening
season approaches I have
received several questions
about using animal manures
in the garden.  Most of the
manure questions have con-
cerned food safety.  By and
large, animal manures are
an excellent local and natural
source of nutrients for your
garden.  They also provide
organic matter which is im-
portant for good soil struc-
ture.  However, there are a
couple of things you want to
keep in mind.

First E. coli, Listeria, and
Salmonella bacteria may be
present in fresh manure, par-
ticularly when temperatures
are cool and the manure re-
mains moist.  Parasites such
as roundworms and tape-
worms may also be present.
Plant surfaces that come into
contact with these manures
may then be contaminated
as well.  

Instead of fresh manure,
a better option is to use com-
posted or well rotted ma-
nures, and incorporate them
into your soil one month be-
fore you plant your crops.
Manures, even well com-
posted manures, will stimu-
late microbial activity in the
soil which could impede ger-
mination or plant growth in
the short term.  If you do use
fresh manure, spread and in-
corporated it 120 days before
you plan to harvest any
crops where the edible por-
tion may come into contact
with the soil.  

Also consider where the
manure came from.  Are the
animals healthy and do you
know how the manure has
been handled?  Keep your
pets out of the garden as
much as possible.  Animals
such as cats and dogs may
carry parasites that will be
more easily transferred to hu-
mans than the parasites in

other types of manure.  Also
be aware that some manure,
particularly fresh manure, will
contain viable weed seeds.

Naturally, washing your
hands after gardening will
minimize your risk, and is a
recommended practice
whether you are using ma-
nures or not.  Washing and
peeling all the vegetables
you plan to eat raw is also
important, particularly if you
use manures, chemical fertil-
izers, or pesticides.  

Sensitivity to these
pathogens, like the bacteria
and parasites listed above,
can vary from person to per-
son, and those who should
be particularly aware are
pregnant women, young chil-
dren, the elderly, or people
with illnesses which sup-
press their immune system.   

People in a high risk cat-
egory might consider limiting
their manure use to crops
they will not eat (jack-o-

lanterns and flowers), crops
they will cook, or crops where
the edible portions rarely
touch the ground (peppers).

Finally, remember that
using manures can, over
time, lead to a build up of
phosphorus in your soil.  This
is not harmful to your vegeta-
bles, but if the levels are high
enough, the phosphorus can
leach into lakes and streams
causing water quality prob-
lems.  If you have never done
so before, or you have not
done so in a number of
years, consider getting your
soil tested.  More information

on soil testing can be found
at this website http://
extension.unh.edu/Agric/
AGPDTS/SoilTest.htm

Like many safety issues,
awareness is your best de-
fense. If you have further
questions on this topic please
call 603-787-6944, and have a
wonderful gardening season.

The University of New
Hampshire Cooperative Ex-
tension is an equal opportu-
nity educator and employer.
University of New Hamp-
shire, U.S. Department of
Agriculture and N.H. coun-
ties cooperating. 

using Manure in the Garden
By Heather Bryant, Extension Educator, Agricultural Resources

HAVERHILL: 2006 Manufactured home. 3 bedrooms,
screened porch addition and a carport. Home features
vaulted ceilings, open concept kitchen w-breakfast bar
looking into living room, master bedroom w-master bath,
mudroom-laundry area, and pantry. $45,000!

HAVERHILL: Wonderful starter home or weekend 
get-aways. Close to ski areas and various outdoor 
activities. Situated on 1 acre of land in a residential/
commercial zone. $99,500!

HAVERHILL: 3 bedrooms. Completely redone bathroom
w/new shower, tub, sink & toilet. New water heater, newer
vinyl siding. Seller is willing to pay partial or all closing
cost depending upon accepted offer. 95 feet of frontage
on River. $67,500!

HAVERHILL: Many owner 
improvements in the last few

years. New steam heating
system. New replacement
window’s, upgraded electri-
cal, insulation addition, and
with two separate electrical

services for possible rental
up stairs. $129,000!

SPICE UP YOUR LIFE!
HERBS – $2.95 EACH

Basil • Chamomile • Chives Regular • Cilantro • Dill • Lavender • Lemon Balm
Marjoram • Spearmint • Peppermint • Chocolate Mint • Oregano • Parsley

Rosemary • Sage • Stevia • Thyme • Tarragon • Garlic Chives

WE HAVE LOTS OF SEEDS LEFT…
BRING IN THIS AD AND GET 10 PACKAGES FOR $10.00!
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12:00 Noon 
Sunday, June 27th., 2010 

 

 

Hear it here live on  
WYKR-101.3FM 

 

On Tuesday June 15th at
7 pm at the Sugar Hill Meet-
inghouse, mezzo-soprano
Amy Mitz will present a light-
hearted program featuring
contemporary music. There
is no charge to attend the
concert but all freewill dona-
tions will go to North Country
Home Health and Hospice
for their hospice program.
Hospice volunteers will pro-
vide delicious portable
desserts to nibble on while
listening to an evening of
song featuring mezzo-so-
prano Amy Mitz and pianist
Anita Bonnevie. Special
guests include mezzo-so-
prano Courtney Vashaw-
Piper; clarinetist, bodhran
drum and manicotti player
Russ Bonnevie; and high
school tenor Aden Mitz.

Mezzo-Soprano Amy

Mitz recently received an
honorary Doctor of Music de-
gree from Hebrew Union Col-
lege-School of Sacred Music
in New York City, where she
also received Cantorial In-
vestiture and a Master of Sa-
cred Music in 1985. She
studied in the vocal studio of
Lyric Opera Singer Eileen
Deneen in Chicago, has
served congregations in
Chicago, St. Louis, New York
and New Hampshire, and has
performed solo in numerous
settings in the United States
and Israel. Amy enjoys
fundraising for worthwhile
causes and fostering under-
standing among diverse
faiths through music. She has
performed regularly in the
Lenten Series at All Saints
Episcopal Church in Littleton
and has been raising funds

for hospice as part of the
Lupine Festival since 2004. 

Pianist Anita Bonnevie
really is a Maine-iac, but has
lived her in the beautiful
White Mountains for so many
years that it feels like home.
She has taught music in most
of the local schools, played
for most of the local theatre
companies and shared her
love of playing with most
everyone willing to listen. 

Mezzo-Soprano Court-
ney Vashaw-Piper lived, ate,
slept and breathed music in
high school, and sang so-
prano, alto and tenor in All
Eastern and All State Com-
petitions at that time. She has
worked with the Weather-
vane Theatre and Colonel
Town Players for many years.
At the present time she is a
member of the Board of Di-

rectors of the Colonel Town
Players. Earlier Courtney pur-
sued a career in education,
teaching English in this re-
gion for 8 years. Now she is
Assistant Principal of Profile
School and a huge advocate
for the arts at Profile.

Clarinetist Russ Bon-
nevie has been making
beautiful music with his wife
Anita for the last 40 years.
Both music majors in col-
lege, they have been living,
working and playing in the
North Country since moving
here in 1976. After 26 years

as a public school librarian,
Russ now works part-time at
the Littleton Public Library
and plays clarinet and sax
with local community bands.

Young tenor Aden Mitz 
is a student at Profile School
and danced in time to music
before he could walk. He’s
been singing ever since. 
He has performed in Back to
the Eighties, The Wiz and
has performed in concert
and competition with the Pro-
file School Chorus since
2007. And oh yes, he is Amy
Mitz’s son. 

Just Dessert
a concert By amy Mitz to Benefit Hospice

RON DEROSIA
Owner/Technician

CARROLL PICKNELL
Technician

R&M AUTOMOTIVE SERVICE CENTER

585 Benton Road • PO Box 385
North Haverhill, NH 03774

603-787-6408 • rmauto@charterinternet.com
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Fridays & Saturdays

June 11 & 12

June 18 & 19

at 7:30 pm

Sundays

June 13 & June 20

at 4 pm

137 North Main Street, Bradford, Vermont

Reservations: 802-222-3322 or oldchurchtheater.org

BRADFORD, VT-  The fa-
mous comedy “Arsenic and
Old Lace” will be presented
at the Old Church Commu-
nity Theater on North Main
Street in Bradford, Vermont
on June 11-13 and again on
June 18-20.  Show times are
7:30pm on Fridays and Sat-
urdays and special 4pm
matinee on Sunday.  Reser-
vations for this family-friendly
show can be made by calling
802-222-3322 or reserva
tions@oldchurchtheater.org.

Written by Joseph Kessel-
ring, this comedy favorite 
features two endearing eld-
erly ladies whose charity 

includes murdering lonely
men with a very special elder-
berry wine.    In 1944, the play
was made into a movie, in-
cluding a host of famous ac-
tors, and the Old Church
Community Theater has re-
created all the fun and ab-
surdity of this masterfully
written gem:  Who is digging
the Panama Canal in the
basement? What is Einstein

and Boris Karloff doing in the
house?  And, what are the old
ladies doing with all the bod-
ies?

Included in director
Robin Ng’s  cast are Aaron
Richter, Liane Allen, Laine
Gillespie, Danielle Mansfield-
Marcoux, Zach Fogg, Chuck
Fray, Mark Cookson, Peter
Richards, Sam Langdon,
Joe Scaro, Jim Flanders and
Doug Coughlin.

“Arsenic and Old Lace” is
the second play in The Old
Church Community The-
ater’s 2010 season:  In mid-
July G.B. Shaw’s “The
Devil’s Disciple” will be pre-
sented, followed in August by
“The Gin Game” and in late
September there will be sev-
eral one act plays. For more
information and photos of
past plays please visit
www.oldchurchtheater.org.

Since 1984 The Old
Church Community Theater
has presented five or 
more plays each season,
and continues this year to 
be a part of what makes 
the Upper Valley special,
bringing the magic of live
theater to Bradford.   As a
non-profit organization, 
anyone is welcome to 
participate on or off-stage.
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boudreaultseptic@hotmail.com
SEPTIC & GREASE TRAP PUMPING

SEPTIC SYSTEM INSTALLATION

Deadly aunts on stage!

"The cast of Old Church Community Theater's "Arsenic and

Old Lace" readies for their June 11th opening in Bradford.  Left

to right (standing) Bob Brown, Doug Coughlin, Sam Langdon,

Zach Fogg, Aaron Richter, Paul Landry, Danielle Mansfield-

Marcoux, Mark Cookson, Chuck Fray. Left to right (seated)

Laine Giollespie, Liane Allen and Peter Richards.  

The play runs 2 weekends, June 11- 13 and June 18-20:  Fri-

day and Saturday shows are at 7:30pm and Sunday matinee is at

4pm. Information and reservations at 802-222-3322 or www.old

churchtheater.org. Tickets are $10.00 and $5.00 for students."

We Specialize In Small Business  

Knights Tax Service

131 Harley View Drive • PO Box 147
Monroe, NH 03771

603-638-2120
603-638-2586 Fax

knightstaxservice.com  (website)
knightstaxservice@roadrunner.com  (email)

We do, payroll, accounting, 
financial statements, taxes…

(Corporate, Small Business and 
Personal, Federal and all 50 States)  

Authorized IRS E-file provider. 



PERSONAL: For Sale, Wanted, Lost, Found: $10.00 for up to 5 lines for 4 issues.
BUSINESS: Help Wanted, For Rent, etc. $15.00 for up to 5 lines for 4 issues.
MAIL: Trendy Times, 171 Central Street, Woodsville, NH 03785
EMAIL: gary@trendytimes.com We accept checks, credit/debit cards or even cash! 

2005 SUBARU FORESTER: Auto all
wheel drive with only 43,000 miles.
$13,275. Excellent condition in/out. Please
call 802-429-2003, Newbury, VT 7.06

2005 MOBILE HOME: 3 br, 2 bath Skyline
doublewide. 28'x44' with 6' sliding glass
door. Open floor plan, 5/12 roof pitch, 
upgraded insulation package. Sheetrock
walls throughout, skylight in kitchen. 
Stainless dishwasher, refrigerator, range &
microwave included. Asking $35,000.
(buyer must pay moving costs). If interested
please call 802-748-8744.  07.06

12 FOOT ALUMINUM BOAT: V-bottom.
Comes with oars, trailer and lifejackets.
$450. Call 603-747-2006. 06.08

1991 TRIPLE BLACK 6 SPEED
CORVETTE: Runs like new. 91,000 
original miles. No accidents. Loaded,
Numbers match. 2nd owner. DVD player,
spoiler, 93 anniversary wheels. $9,600
Firm. 603-838-5058 06.22

1975 OLDSMOBILE CONVERTIBLE:
Delta 88 Royale, 455 c.i.d. V8, automatic,
power steering, brakes & top, light 
blue color, new white top, white interior,
bumper & molding impact strips, 
78K miles. $16K. Monroe, NH Call 
603-638-4097 06.22

THREE BEDROOM HOUSE: 2 bathroom
ranch with attached garage. Sits on 1.75
acres. Call 941-889-9491 06.22

1962 BUICK SKYLARK CONVERTIBLE:
Special 215 c.i.d. V8, power steering,
brakes and top. Beige top and paint, new
bucket seats vinyl. Skylark trim features,
turbine wheelcovers, 59K miles. $18K.
Monroe, NH  603-638-4097 06.22

INSTRUMENT LESSONS: Offering private
piano, guitar, banjo and clarinet lessons for
beginner and intermediate students of all
ages. More than 30 years instructing.  For
more information and to set up a day and
time please call 603-989-3255.  07.06

HOUSES OR OFFICES TO CLEAN:
Excellent references. Call Tina at 
603-747-3284 or 603-443-0488. Many
years experience! 07.20

PAYING CASH FOR: Old Masonic pins,
badges, medals tokens, swords, books etc.
Also buying old U.S. coins and 
currency. Call 603-991-5552. 06.08

BUYING OLD WATCHES AND POCKET
WATCHES: Working or not. Also old cos-
tume jewelry, old medals, tokens, old hunting
knives, pens, pencils, cigarette lighters, old
foreign coins, & old unusual items. We make
house calls. Call 603-747-4000. 06.08

WOODSVILLE, NH: House for rent.
Available immediatley.  1/2 miles past Cot-
tage Hospital, secluded neighborhood, 2
bedrooms, 1 bath.  Looking for older per-
son/couple, not suited for children, no
pets. Plowing, sanding, garbage and
mowing included. Utilities not included.
$850  plus deposit.  603-747-3771 07.20

NO. HAVERHILL, NH: House for Rent.
Available June 15th. 4 bdrms., 1.5 bath
contemporary on 5 private acres.  Great
for big family. Lower level partially fin-
ished, approx. 2000+ sq. ft. living space.
Huge shed/barn. Pets OK.  $1850/mo.
For information 603-787-6178. 06.08

THREE BEDROOM HOME: 2 bathroom
ranch with attached garage. $1150. 
plus deposit. Sits on 1.75 acres. Call 
941-889-9491 06.22

DEADLINE THURSDAY,
JUNE 17 AT 5PM

Provides health care to persons housed in a secure detention setting.

The successful candidate will possess the following attributes:
Interacts well with all types of people; 

Communicates effectively, both verbally and in writing; 
Positive attitude and ability to work as a team player; 

Flexibility to augment full-time nurses’ schedules; 
Ability to analyze situations & implement effective courses of action.

The following skills are preferred, but we’re willing to train:
Knowledge of detoxification from drugs and/or alcohol:
Knowledge of substance abuse prevention & treatment;

Knowledge of mental health issues in a corrections setting.

Pay range $17.74 - $23.84, plus differentials as applicable.

Applicants must submit to a criminal background check.

Apply at:
Grafton County Human Resources

3855 Dartmouth College Hwy., Box 3
North Haverhill, NH 03774

603-787-2034 • 603-787-2014 Fax
E-mail:  whubbard@co.grafton.nh.us
Apply on-line at:  graftoncountynh.us

E.O.E.

Grafton County 
Department Of Corrections
Employment Opportunity

LPN
Part-time – Day or Evening Shifts

Budget Lumber

STOCK VINYL WINDOWS

Silverline Vinyl Windows
Stock Sizes

SERIES
5900 Hopper
5900 Hopper
5900 Hopper
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.
3900 D.H.

WIDTH x HEIGHT
15  x 12
20  x 12
37  x 27
19 3/4x 36
23 3/4x 36
27 3/4x 36
27 3/4x 38
29 3/4x 36
31 3/4x 36
27 3/4x 44
29 3/4x 42
29 3/4x 44
35 3/4x 36
35 3/4x 38
29 3/4x 48
31 3/4x 44
31 3/4x 46
31 3/4x 48
35 3/4x 44
35 3/4x 46
31 3/4x 52
35 3/4x 48
35 3/4x 50
35 3/4x 50

1139 Clark Pond Road, North Haverhill, NH
1-800-488-8815 Fax 1-603-787-2588

E-mail: budgetlumber@charterinternet.com
All major credit cards & good checks

TAX FREE NH

Custom Sizes Also, No Problem!
TAX REBATE on Eligible Windows, New and Replacement

At Reasonable Prices
(An Anderson Window Company)

11 Sizes 2800 Sliders
24x23 $72.60 to 72x47 $135.94

PRICE
43.20
51.20
72.00
115.31
117.87
123.41
123.41
123.86
125.96
127.26
127.80
129.11
130.20
131.61
131.74
132.09
133.44
134.80
135.81
137.23
137.49
138.64
140.06
140.06

GARY SIEMONS, PROPRIETOR
603-747-4192

95 Central Street, Woodsville, NH
Hours: M-F 8-5

Full Service Auto Repair
Foreign & Domestic

Alignments • Brakes • Lube, Oil & Filter Changes
Oil Undercoating • State Inspections • Tires

Towing & Recovery • Tune-Ups • Used Car Sales
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Please join yoga instruc-
tor Laura Brill on Wednesday
afternoons in June from 3:30
to 4:30 at the Bradford Public
Library for a gentle chair
yoga class.First class June
9th.  This healthy fundraiser
series asks for a $5 donation
per class to benefit adult pro-
grams at the library. The
class is open to anyone who
would like to practice yoga,
but does not want to get on
the floor. We will focus on

linking movement with the
breath, some gentle
stretches, and practice some
meditation/relaxation tech-
niques. Please wear comfort-
able clothing, and bring a
mat if you have one as part
of the class may be standing.

Laura began studying
yoga and meditation about
ten years ago, and had the
fortune to find great teachers
everywhere she has lived -
from Delaware to New York

City to Vermont.  She had
taught meditation classes in
New York and Burlington.

The Bradford Public Li-
brary is located at 21 South
Main Street in Bradford, just
north of the dam and the falls
of the Waits River off Route
5. For more inforamtion you
can call 802/222-4536 or
send an email to: bradford
publiclibrary@gmail.com

chair yoga at
Bradford Public Library



By pete03785@gmail.com

COEXIST
This is one of the most laughable and contradictory

bumper stickers I’ve seen in a long time.
The letters have symbols which roughly form these letters:

C  Islam – crescent and star
O  Buddhism – ying & yang
E  Science = E=mc2
X  Judaism – Star of David
I  Paganism – mother earth image
S  Wiccan – wiccan symbol
T  Christianity - Cross
The very first letter is the biggest lie.

Islam won’t coexist with anyone.  The Koran [Quoron],
which I have read, allows for only 3 possibilities for ‘infi-
dels’; that’s ANY non-Muslim:

1.  forcible conversion
2.  2nd rate citizenship with an infidel slave tax
3.  or death
[I must admit that this article recently in Fox News tries

to put a ‘reasonable face’ on the Muslim faith although I fear
it is the voice of a small minority;  www.foxnews.com/
opinion/2010/05/07/m-zuhdi-jasser-times-square-muslims-
homegrown-islamist-terror-hasan-faisal/ ]

Buddhism believes in EVERYTHING which means it
believes in nothing. 

Science is self worship and allows no room for faith.
Ironically, it takes more faith to believe in atoms, which we
cannot see, than in the God of Nature whose fingerprint
we see in every flower, bird, cloud or star.

Judaism HAS tried to coexist, albeit surrounded by en-
emies on every point of the compass.  Ok, Egypt DOES
have a peace treaty, but that will only last as long as Hosni
Mubarak stays in power.

Paganism and Wiccan are earth worship cults with
minimalist followings that believe they are right and every-
one else is wrong.

Christianity is the only one who offers the best and
highest coexistence of all;  our being reconciled with God,
our sins forgiven, our souls empowered to live godly lives
in an ungodly world.

COEXIST?  Not with such a disparate mix, sorry!
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THE TV GUY
Local Service Since 1976

Route 302 • Woodsville, NH
603-747-2233



• 3 or 4 Boneless/skinless chicken breasts
(or 6-8 thighs, if you prefer dark meat)

• 1 teaspoon seasoned salt
• 1 teaspoon pepper
• 1-1/2 teaspoon paprika
• 1/2 cup flour
• 2 Tablespoons canola or olive oil
• 1 cup orange juice

• 2 Tablespoons honey
• 1/2 teaspoon cinnamon
• 1/4 teaspoon nutmeg
• 1/2 teaspoon dried oregano
• 1/2 cup white wine
• 1/2 onion, rough chopped 
• 1/2 cup seeded Kalamata olives 

In my endless quest for a
chicken recipe where bone-
less/skinless breasts do not
end up with a texture akin to
sawdust, I came across the
classic French “Chicken
Veronique,” which involves
cooking chicken with grapes
and wine.  Sounded good,
but I was in what I now refer
to as “My Greek Food
Phase,” where for a period of
about 6 months I craved any-
thing involving Feta or olives.
I made some changes to the
recipe to reflect a Greek in-
fluence, including the addition of honey, cinnamon, and orange juice.  It actually all worked
together to produce golden, succulent and flavorful chicken, as well as a yummy sauce to
drape over rice as an accompaniment.  I’ve made this for company, and even those who
don’t usually like Kalamata olives agree their addition lends a subtle flavor enhancement to
the dish.  So go rent “My Big Fat Greek Wedding” to get yourself in the proper frame of mind,
and then whip up this dish for dinner.  It will make you want to exclaim “OPA!”     

Rinse chicken and dry with paper towels.  Cut each trimmed breast across into 3 pieces.
Sprinkle both sides with salt, pepper and paprika, and then dredge in flour, patting off excess.
In a small bowl, combine honey, cinnamon, nutmeg, oregano, and orange juice.  Set aside.
In a skillet, heat the oil and lightly brown the chicken on both sides, cooking in batches, if
necessary.  Preheat oven to 350°F.  Place browned chicken in an oven-proof casserole dish
large enough to accommodate (I use an 11x7) which has been lightly sprayed with cooking
spray.  Sprinkle onions and olives on top of chicken.  Pour off any excess oil from the skillet,
then pour in the white wine to deglaze, gently stirring to remove fond (the yummy brown
stuff) from the bottom of the pan.  Pour this liquid into the bowl with the orange/honey mixture,
stir to blend, and then pour over the chicken.  Bake uncovered for 45 minutes, then cover
dish with foil, turn heat down to 300°F, and continue baking for 15 more minutes.  Serve over
hot buttered noodles, orzo, or rice.

By Ronda Marsh

orange-spiced Greek chicken
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WOODSVILLE RENTAL 
One bedroom, third floor
unit. Non-smokers only.
Excellent Central Street

location. Credit and 
Criminal checks required.

$450/month.
603-747-3942 or
603-747-3870

The fawn who was discovered while doing yard work was

left alone and later that day Mom came by and took her

away. Submitted by Walter Dellinger.

The Bath Ghost Walk on Sunday, May 30 saw its larger

turnout of living guests ever. The spirits making an 

appearance included the original builders of the 

"Colonial Inn" on Bath's Main Street.
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Ross-Wood Post #20 American Legion, Woodsville, NH
A Family Organization.

From the American Legion Commander

To All Members of Ross-Wood Post #20. Please attend a
monthly meeting or take part in Color Guard or other activities.
Your few hours of time will help insure the continued stability of
this important piece of our national and local fabric.

To veterans who are not yet members of this or some
other American Legion Post, please accept this as your invitation
to check us out and see what good things we are doing. 

Other recent 

American Legion Activities.
The Scholarship Committee recently met

to go over many fine appreciations from students
at Woodsville High School, Blue Mt. Union, and
Lisbon Regional High School. There were also
two applications from students who have a parent
or grandparent as a member of Ross-Wood Post
#20. When all was done a total of six scholarships
totaling at least $3,000 will be handed out to grad-
uating seniors. These funds will be sent to the stu-
dents upon entry into the second semester of
their chosen school.

Legion members also participated in the
many Memorial Day activities. On Saturday, May
29 we were well represented in the Lilac Parade
in Lisbon. On Monday, May 31, activities began at
the Grafton County Nursing Home at 8:00 AM.
That was followed by ceremonies at the monu-
ment in North Haverhill and the Horse Meadow
Cemetery. Those events were followed by the an-
nual parade in Woodsville on Central Street. The
day was capped off by a barbecue luncheon pre-
pared by the Auxiliary at the Post Home. 

Many thanks to each and every member
who participated in any way, and to the members
of the general public who took time from the busy
weekend to think about Memorial Day. Also a sin-
cere thanks to Haverhill Memorial VFW Post 5245
for inviting us to join them at the North Haverhill
event and for  joining us in the Woodsville Parade.
Thanks also to the Newbury American Legion
Post members who marched, and for bringing the
Boy Scout Troop out of Newbury who also
marched and joined us for the luncheon. It is great
to see young people getting involved.

Another Special Award given at the Installation of
Officers was given to past President Virginia Sulli-
van by former New Hampshire State Auxiliary Presi-
dent Nancy Partington. Newly installed Ross-Wood
Unit 20 President Kathy Fitzgerald looks on.

From the Sons of the American Legion

Commander

I want to thank all for voting me in as Commander for
a second term. Congratulations to all the other offi-
cers elected. We’re all hoping for another great year
in the betterment of the American Legion Ross-Wood
Post 20.
Commander: Philip Davidson
1st Vice: John Boudreault
2nd Vice: James Fitzgerald
Secretary/Treasurer: Peter LaVoice
Chaplain: Steve Pickens
Sargeant of Arms: Mike Adams
Historian: Joseph Davidson

UPCOMING EVENTS:
Ross-Wood Post #20 Monthly Meeting
Wednesday, June 9, 6:00 PM

Sons of the American Legion Monthly Meeting
Thursday, June 10, 7:00 PM

Summer Fest Parade in Littleton, NH
Sunday, June 13, 1:00 PM, Muster at 11:00 AM

Flag Day Ceremony at the Post Home
Monday, June 14, 6:00 PM - Public Invited

Ross-Wood Auxiliary Unit 20 Monthly Meeting
Monday, June 14, 6:30 PM

Fourth of July Parade in Woodsville, NH
Sunday, July 4, 11:00 AM, Muster at 10:00 AM

“In appreciation of

Jean Wheeler

for her support of  and

financial contributions toward  

World War II Veterans and

their past and future excursions

to Washington, DC to 

visit THEIR war memorials.”

To contact Ross-Wood
Post #20 write:
PO Box 207
Woodsville, NH 03785
603-747-3387
garyscruton@yahoo.com

This is the American Legion Auxiliary

Serving Veterans, their families and their communities.

The American Legion Auxiliary has become the largest patriotic women’s 

organization in the world, since 1919. Our 900,000 members are a strong voice for

veterans issues. We support all the programs of the American 

Legion. We are their Auxiliary.

We are mothers, daughters, granddaughters, female Veterans and military wives.

We also have our Junior members. This is from birth to age 18. 

We value our community and serve it. We also know first hand that “Freedom does

not come free”. We are dedicated to our community and to make the lives of our

Veterans and military families easier. We do this through fund*raisers. We are a

family with the two other organizations of our Post the Legion, and the Sons of the

American Legion. We all work together for our Veterans and their families.

The American Legion Auxiliary invites you to join our family. If you would be in-

terested, please go to our web site at www.legion-aux.org for more 

information on eligibility dates, or stop by the Legion home in Woodsville to talk

to us.

During  the recent installation 50
continuous year member Bud Darby
was recognized.

Another award was presented by 
Service Officer Everett Rust. It read:

Photos are all courtesy of George Rogers,
Historian at Ross-Wood Post #20

Fundraiser for the

American Legion

Auxiliary

August Calendar 
Raffle Tickets are 

now on sale.
Only 150 tickets to be
sold at $20/ticket with
proceeds to benefit
Auxiliary Programs
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The following advertisers in this issue of Trendy Times are
on Facebook. Check them out and show your support.

Representative Fran Wen-
delboe, surrounded by
dozens of supporters, made
her candidacy for State Sen-
ate District 2 official when
she signed formal candidacy
paperwork at the Secretary
of State’s office in Concord
on Wednesday.

Wendelboe presented a

stack of petitions from district
voters asking that her name
be placed on the ballot.

Pointing out the current
fiscal crisis of a 300 million
dollar deficit and the looming
additional 600 million dollar
budget shortfall in the next
budget, Wendelboe cited her
long and proven record of

being a take charge staunch
conservative.  “I’ve fought
and voted against literally
hundreds of new taxes and
tax increases while in the NH
House” stated Wendelboe.
She continued, “I pledge as
your next State Senator, I will
make the hard choices and
tough decisions necessary
to make government spend-
ing live within existing rev-
enues”. “The current Senator
and her party colleagues
have only been willing to use
smoke and mirrors to look
like they are trying to balance
the budget, but more borrow-
ing, extending payments,
and shell games is fiscal in-
sanity” stated Wendelboe.

Voters can learn more
about her Senate candidacy
and her stand on issues 
at her website:  www.franfor
senate.com

WeNDLeBoe eNters 

NH state seNate DIstrIct 2

Today, Conservative Re-
publican State Senate District
2 candidate Jeanie Forrester
called on incumbent Democ-
rat State Senator Deb
Reynolds to make the repeal
of the job killing LLC income
tax a top priority during next
week's special session.

"Senator Reynolds owes
it to her constituents and the
small businesses of New
Hampshire to make sure
there is a stand alone up or
down vote on the repeal of
the LLC tax," said Forrester.

For months, the Democ-
rat House and Senate major-

ity and Governor Lynch have
agreed with Republican law-
makers that the LLC tax
should be repealed. Unfortu-
nately, no Democrat has got-
ten the job done and the tax
is still a drain on New Hamp-
shire small businesses.

"Senator Reynolds has
allowed the repeal of the 
job-killing LLC tax to be 
held hostage by special in-
terests and budget gim-
micks. If she is serious about
supporting our business
community and creating
jobs, she will lead the way to
repeal," added Forrester.

Despite the Democrats
controlling the House, Sen-
ate and Governor's Office,
this tax is still alive and well
and a consensus cannot be
reached on how to close the
over $300 million budget
gap. Last week, Senator
Reynolds was part of a De-
mocrat majority that walked
away from negotiations that
would have cut spending to
reduce this deficit.

"Walking away is not 
an option. The citizens of
District 2 and New Hamp-
shire deserve better," 
concluded Forrester.

JeaNIe Forrester to

seNator DeB reyNoLDs:
Repeal the Job Killing LLC Income Tax

   
       ? 
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RE/MAX Northern Edge Realty

Trendy Threads

The Little Grill

Cowie Hill Graphics

Twin River Campground

Robert’s Thrift Store

Tom George General Auto

The Pastures Campground

North Haverhill Fair

PT Farm, LLC

Fabrictown & Keira’s Collectables

   
       ? 
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Jim’s Cycle

WYKR

Abbott Rental & Party Store

Bus2Win.com / bingotrips.com

T

Dads 4 By Tool & Supply

Trendy Times

Undercovertents

Vickie Wyman, New Hampshire &
Vermont Real Estate

Coburn Automotive

Fireside Hearth & Leisure

Warners Gallery Restaurant

ARE YOU ON
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Slowly, very slowly, my
mind starts to wake up. In my
half awake state I smell cool
fresh air and I hear the first
birds of the morning. Now I
remember; I am camping with
friends on a very relaxed
search for salmon and brook
trout. Did I say camping??
Well technically we are sleep-
ing outside, in the backyard of
my boss’s parent’s house on
the shoreline of Lake Francis
in Pittsburg, NH. On the first
morning we used the coffee
maker in the kitchen, but on
the second morning I insisted
on camp coffee and a morn-
ing fire to start the summer
season off right!

As I wake up from a fresh
air induced sleep, I start to
note the differences in bird
songs from the oak-pine
forests in North Haverhill to
the spruce-fir forest above
the 45th parallel. The oven-
bird, cardinal, robin and
vireo’s that sing all morning
in my backyard are now re-
placed by loons, white
throated sparrows, black-
burnian warblers and yellow
bellied flycatchers. The view
from my tent door is phe-
nomenal: Lake Francis in the
morning fog… it is 4:30 am.

Coffee, breakfast, fishing,
then off we go to the upper
Connecticut River between
Lake Francis and the First
Connecticut Lake. As I leave
my truck my first goal is to put
a lot of distance between me
and the crowds that com-
monly gather at the bridges
along the river (good roads
make bad fishing). Into the
woods I go, head first into a
tangled mess of alder which is
part of an expansive wetland
along the flood plain of the
river. This is not the easiest
walking with fly rod in hand.

I slow down and observe

the tracks in the mud: deer,
bear, moose, woodcock,
otter, raccoon and mink. Ri-
parian forests, especially
when mixed with tangled
stands of alder, are among
the richest habitat types that
we have. I get down on my
knees to look at tracks and
imagine being a small animal
and how much protection this
jungle offers. However I am a
5’ 10” bi-ped, not really de-
signed to walk quickly
through this stuff, so I con-
tinue to struggle through it. I
stagger to a stand of
spruce/fir which offers much
better walking. The game
trails continue in all directions,
however I head for the river
which I can finally see glinting
in the sunlight. Sunlight: the
fisherman’s curse and the
non-fisherman’s blessing. 

As I wade into the river I
notice the power and cold
temperature of the spring
water. These rivers are dam
controlled; fortunately the
water is drawn off the bottom

of the lakes thus keeping the
water temperature in the
rivers consistently cold. This
cold water is great for salmon
and brook trout. The water
races and runs quickly,
smashing into rocks with a
white frothy spray and form-
ing dark pools and eddies
where the fish rest in the
quiet water. The sunlight re-
flects off everything wet cre-
ating a glare that is difficult to
see through, but beautiful to
look at. What would be truly
beautiful now is the site of a
three pound brook trout
slamming my fly, but in this
radiant sunshine that won’t
happen today.

Near the end of his book
“Walden Pond”, Henry David
Thoreau wrote “Life flows
through us like water in a
river”. There are times today
in this fast cold water that I
think the river is trying to
sweep me away and make
me part of it. My liquid mind
is swept away, fortunately my
body stays upright. I can’t

say the same for my
fishing/camping partner up-
stream from me.

Though the fish aren’t
biting, I am still enjoying my
time in the woods today.  It is
reassuring to know that
roughly 140,000 acres in the
Pittsburg area are protected
with a state-owned conser-
vation easement and more
than 8,000 acres are owned
by the NH Fish and Game
Dept. It is safe to say I will be
returning to fish here well
into the future; this is open
protected land, free for all of

us to use respectfully.
I would like to thank Les-

ley and Ruth Covell for pro-
viding exceptional camping
accommodations for this trip.
Don’t be surprised to look
out on your lawn some morn-
ing and see my tent set up
again. I’ll make the coffee!

The University of New
Hampshire Cooperative Ex-
tension is an equal opportu-
nity educator and employer.
University of New Hamp-
shire, U.S. Department of
Agriculture and N.H. coun-
ties cooperating.

a Walk In the Woods 2010
By David Falkenham, UNH Cooperative Extension Grafton County Forester

DADS 4 BY 
TOOL & SUPPLY

22 Memorial Drive, St. Johnsbury • 802-748-4208
10 Railroad Street, Wells River, VT • 802-757-2000

MONDAY-FRIDAY 7:30 AM - 5:30 PM
SATURDAY 8:30 AM - 4:30 PM
SUNDAY 9:00 AM - 2:00 PM

Dads 
Got Gas
For all your 

Summer 
needs.

All sizes propane 
cylinders filled.



Calendar of Events

WheneVer date 
Place your event for your town, school or organization at no charge. 

Submit your entries by:
Phone: 603-747-2887 • Fax: 603-747-2889 • Email: gary@trendytimes.com

Deadline for submissions is Thursday, June 3, 2010 for our June 8th issue.

Wednesday, June 9
MONTHLY MEETING - ROSS-WOOD
POST #20 AMERICAN LEGION
6:00 PM
American Legion Home, Woodsville

thursday, June 10
WEIGHT WATCHERS MEETING
5:30 PM 
Weigh In & Registration is at 5:00 PM
Woodsville Post Office Annex
31 South Court Street, Woodsville

friday, June 11 –

sunday, June 13
LITTLETON SUMMERFEST
1:00 PM Sunday – Parade

friday, June 11
ARSENIC AND OLD LACE
7:30 PM 
Old Church Community Theater, Bradford

saturday, June 12
RAY PINEO/GREG FINNERTY 
MEMORIAL MOTORCYLE RIDE
9:00 AM Registration
New England Wire Parking Lot, Lisbon

ARSENIC AND OLD LACE
7:30 PM 
Old Church Community Theater, Bradford

sunday, June 13
BATH FIRE ASSOCIATION
CHICKEN COOKOUT
11:00 AM – 4:00 PM
Bath Highway Shed, Bath

ARSENIC AND OLD LACE
4:00 PM 
Old Church Community Theater, Bradford

tuesday, June 15
REPUBLICANS MEETING
6:30 PM
VFW, No. Haverhill

NH STATE VETERANS COUNCIL
REPRESENTATIVE
8:00 AM – 12:00 Noon
Woodsville American Legion Post #20

friday, June 18
RAILROAD PARK CONCERT
TRINITY (CELTIC BAND FROM
BURLINGTON, VT)
6:00 PM
Railroad Park, Woodsville

ARSENIC AND OLD LACE
7:30 PM 
Old Church Community Theater, Bradford

saturday, June 19
CHURCH BAKE SALE
9:00 AM – 12 Noon
St. Lukes Parish House, Woodsville

OX PULLING
10:00 AM
North Haverhill Fair Grounds, No. Haverhill

ARSENIC AND OLD LACE
7:30 PM 
Old Church Community Theater, Bradford

sunday, June 20
HORSE & PONY PULLING
10:00 AM
North Haverhill Fair Grounds, No. Haverhill

ARSENIC AND OLD LACE
4:00 PM 
Old Church Community Theater, Bradford

monday, June 21
HAVERHILL SELECTBOARD MEETING
6:00 PM
Morrill Municipal Building, North Haverhill

Wednesday, June 23
REPUBLICAN MEETING
5:00 PM
Horsemeadow Senior Center, No. Haverhill

WOODSVILLE/WELLS RIVER 4TH OF
JULY COMMITTEE MEETING
7:00 PM
Woodsville Emergency Services Building

friday, June 25
AMERICAN RED CROSS
BLOOD DRIVE
1:00 PM – 6:00 PM
Horsemeadow Senior Center, No. Haverhill

friday, June 25-

sunday, June 27
3RD ANNUAL 
MOORE DAM FISHING TOURNAMENT
Moore Reservoir, Littleton

saturday, July 3 and

monday, July 5
BOATING SAFETY COURSE
9:30 AM – 2:30 PM
Groton State Park Nature Center, Groton

sunday, July 4
4TH OF JULY CELEBRATION – ALL DAY
11:00 AM Parade / 10:00 PM Fireworks
Woodsville / Wells River

tuesday, July 6
NH STATE VETERANS COUNCIL
REPRESENTATIVE
8:00 AM – 12:00 Noon
Woodsville American Legion Post #20

SAME OWNERS!

NEW NAME! Littleton Pool & Spa

is NOW

LYNDONVILLE

POOL & 

STOVE SHOP

We can now offer

Every-Day

Savings of Up To

50%

on Pool & Spa

Supplies*

WOOD

PELLETS

$230/ton

*Due to a new supplier, we are now able to pass
on the savings to our customers! The new supplier

offers drop-shipping directly to customers’
doorsteps with no additional charges.

CALL FOR MORE INFORMATION
3377 PPlleeaassaanntt SSttrreeeett •• LLyynnddoonnvviillllee,, VVeerrmmoonntt

880022--662266--66000011

Empyre

Wood Furnaces

EPA Phase 2
Qualified

Vermont Law: Any per-
son born after January 1,
1974 is required to take a
boating safety course before
operating any motor boat on
the waters of Vermont.

A course will be taught by
volunteer State certified in-
struction, Jim Soutar. Topics
included in the eight hour
course will include safety
equipment, “rules of the road”
(navigation rules) and Ver-
mont boating laws. Please
bring a lunch, paper, pencil
and 36 inch long piece of soft
5/16” diameter hemp rope.

There is no charge for
the course, however, pre-
registration is required. 

Students may register up to
one week prior to the class.
The class will be held on Sat-
urday, July 3 and Monday,
July 5, 2010 from 9:30 AM
until 2:30 PM each day. The
course will be held at the
Groton State Park Nature
Center. Students must be at
least 11 years of age before
the end of 2010.

For course information &
regulations, contact: Jim
Soutar 802-479-2400 (days)
or 802-584-3878 (nights &
weekends). Pre-study work is
required. Therefore, manuals
for the course should be
picked up at least one week
prior to the start of the course.

Boating
safety course
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Firewood • Cedar Post • Logging
View Cuts • Select Cuts • Stumpage

Box 175 • Wells River, Vt. 05081
Tel. (802) 429-2430
Fax (802) 429-2113

Barnies Market
Rte 2, Concord, Vermont
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treNDy tIMes
A FREE PUBLICATION

Phone 603-747-2887 • Fax 603-747-2889
gary@trendytimes.com
ads@trendytimes.com
171 Central St. • Woodsville, NH 03785
Tuesday – Friday 9:00am - 5:00pm
Trendy Times reserves the right to accept or reject 
publication of any letter to the editor or submission 
of any nature for any reason, of course you will 
need to be really out there for us to turn you down. 
However, we do reserve the right to make slight 
changes to submissions for readability purposes. 
Thank you for your understanding.

EDITOR / PUBLISHER.................GARY SCRUTON
SALES ..........................................GARY SCRUTON
SALES ....................................CAROLYN DARLING

GRAPHIC DESIGN....................JEANNE EMMONS
BOOKKEEPING ........................JANICE SCRUTON
EDITOR’S ASSISTANT ...........DEVIL’S ADVOCATE

www.trendytimes.com

treNDy tIMes staFF

Bus2Win.com or 802-473-1095 or

PO Box 511, Wells River, VT 05081

Contact: merl@bus2win.com or call 802-473-1095 

Simple Website Design
Low Rates – Great Results!
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�
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��� PER ADULT, 
21 YEARS & OVER

Visit www.Bus2Win.com 
for complete details!
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It has been our policy to
keep our customers and sup-
porters informed as to how
things have been going at The
Variety Store and what Helping
Hands has been able to ac-
complish thus far.

First, let me take the time
to sincerely thank all of you
who have become regular cus-
tomers and supporters. It has
been your patronage that has
allowed us to accomplish all
that we have. It is also all of
your kind words, and compli-
ments that keep us showing up
every morning. Many of you tell
us that you check with us first
knowing if we do have what
your looking for, it will be the
best deal around.

Business has been up and
down in the last few months.
We have been able to pay all
of our bills on time and still
been able to provide some as-
sistance to folks in need, and
we have new customers find
out about us every single day,
but we still have a ways to go.
This month one of the non-
profit agencies that assist peo-
ple in our area closed its doors.
This may or may not increase
the number of requests that we
will get, but we would like to be
ready if that happens.

There are still many people
that have not discovered us
and the time it is taking to build
up a solid regular business,
has kept our Helping Hands
fund at a bare minimum. The
fund we built up in the begin-
ning was quickly used up last

winter, with large expenses like
heat and we have not been
able to recover to a point where
we are able to help with all the
requests we are receiving.

In order to keep our store
interesting, we are constantly
changing things with different
clean, guaranteed items of
every description that we have
been collecting for many years
to do this project. We have ex-
panded our tool section to in-
clude larger tools and
gardening supplies. We have
also changed our clothing sec-
tion into a furniture area. If you
haven't been in lately, you
haven't been in.

As business is now, we will
be able to continue to provide
some assistance to those in
our area in need, and we will
stay open as long as we can
continue to at least do that. We
originally pledged half of the
profits back into the commu-
nity, but to date, and until we
are able to provide for most if
not all, of the true needs we
get requests for, we have and
will take nothing for ourselves.

We are not a non-profit or-
ganization, do not operate on
donations of goods, and re-
ceive no grants, state or fed-
eral funding. We do not want to
be limited as to who and how
we can be of service to the
community, by the regulations
that come with that funding.

Our overall plan would be
to purchase the building and
start a Community Center in
the upstairs, with games, a

meeting room for clubs, a place
where the adults can gather in
the morning over coffee, and
many more ideas. The space 
is vacant and could be reno-
vated in a very short time. We
already have offers of dona-
tions of a billiards table, a foos-
ball table, an air hockey table
and several T. V.’s for video
games. But with the present
growth rate of the business,
and the number of requests for
help that we receive, to accom-
plish this by ourselves would
take several years.

In the beginning, and until
we had proved our intentions,
we did not ask for any outside
assistance. (Our year-end re-
port is available to anyone in-
terested.) But, if we are to
make this all a reality, we are
now open to anyone who
shares our vision, to become a
partner with us in this en-
deavor. We now welcome any
assistance or ideas that any of
you may have, to make this be-
come a reality this summer.

If you would like to find 
out more about the complete
plan for the Community Cen-
ter, feel free to stop by the
store, next to Cumberland
Farms, Tuesday thru Friday,
10AM–5PM, or call 603-747-
2995 and we would be glad to
share it with you.

In the meantime, if you
have not checked us out yet,
you owe it to yourself to at
least see the amazing “Variety”
of clean, guaranteed, lowest
priced items that we carry. The
only complaint we hear is that
someone didn't check with us
first, and paid too much some-
where else. And, as always re-
member that there are other
wonderful small businesses all
along the strip where you can
receive friendly personal serv-
ice and find all kinds of bar-
gains. All those open flags that
you see are welcome mats, put
there for you.

Variety store update
By David Turner



MAY GOD BLESS THIS 
AIRLINE  CAPTAIN:

He  writes: My lead flight at-
tendant came to me and said,
"We  have an H.R. on this flight."
(H.R. stands for human remains.)
"Are they military?" I  asked.  

'Yes',  she said. 
'Is there an escort?' I asked. 
'Yes, I already assigned

him a seat'.  
'Would you please tell him

to come to the flight deck. You
can board him early," I said..  

A short while later, a young
army sergeant entered the
flight deck.  He was the image
of the  perfectly  dressed sol-
dier.  He introduced himself and
I asked him about his soldier.
The escorts of  these fallen sol-
diers talk about them as if they
are still alive and still with us.   

'My soldier is on his way
back to Virginia,'  he said.  He
proceeded to answer my ques-
tions, but offered no words.

I asked him if there was
anything I could do for him and
he said no. I told him that he had
the toughest  job in the military
and that I appreciated the  work
that he does for the families of
our fallen soldiers. The first offi-
cer and I got up out of our seats
to shake his hand.  He left the
flight deck to find his seat. 

We completed our preflight
checks, pushed back and per-
formed an uneventful departure.
About  30 minutes into our flight
I received a call from the lead
flight attendant in the cabin. 'I
just found out  the family of the
soldier we are carrying, is on
board', she said.  She then pro-
ceeded to tell me that the father,
mother, wife and 2-year old
daughter were escorting their
son, husband, and father home.
The family was upset  because
they were unable to see the
container that the soldier was in
before we left.  We were on our
way to a major hub at which the
family was going to wait four
hours for the connecting flight
home to Virginia. 

The father of the soldier
told the flight attendant that
knowing his son was below
him in the cargo compartment
and being unable to see him
was too much for him and the
family to bear.  He had  asked
the flight attendant if there was
anything that could be done to
allow them to see him upon
our arrival. The family wanted
to be outside by the cargo door
to watch the soldier being
taken off the airplane. I could
hear the desperation in the
flight attendants voice when
she asked me if there was any-
thing I could do. 'I'm on  it', I
said. I told her that I would get
back to her.  

Airborne communication
with my company normally oc-
curs in the  form of  e-mail like
messages.  I decided to by-
pass this system and contact

my flight dispatcher directly on
a secondary radio. There is a
radio operator in the opera-
tions control center who con-
nects you to the telephone of
the dispatcher. I was in direct
contact with the dispatcher. I
explained the situation I had on
board with the family and what
it was the family wanted.  He
said he understood and that he
would get back to me.   

Two hours went by and I
had not heard from the dis-
patcher.  We were going to get
busy soon and I needed to
know what to tell the family.  I
sent a text  message asking for
an update.  I  saved the return
message from the dispatcher
and the following is the text: 

'Captain, sorry it has taken
so long to get back to you.
There  is policy on this now and
I had to check on a few  things.
Upon your arrival a dedicated
escort team will  meet the air-
craft.  The team will  escort the
family to the ramp and plane
side.  A van will be used to load
the remains with a secondary
van for the family.  The family
will be taken to their departure
area and escorted into the ter-
minal where the remains can
be seen on the ramp.  It is a pri-
vate area for the family only.
When the connecting aircraft
arrives, the family will be es-
corted onto the ramp and plane
side to watch the remains
being loaded for the final leg
home. Captain, most of us here
in flight control are veterans.
Please pass our condolences
on to the family.  Thanks.' 

I sent a message back
telling flight control thanks for a
good job.   I printed out the
message and gave it to the
lead flight  attendant to pass on
to the father.  The lead flight  at-
tendant was very thankful and
told me, 'You have no idea how
much this will mean to them.' 

Things started getting
busy for the descent, approach
and  landing.   After landing,
we cleared the runway  and

taxied to the ramp area.  The
ramp is huge with 15 gates on
either side of the alleyway.  It  is
always a busy area with air-
craft maneuvering every which
way to enter and exit.  When
we entered the ramp and
checked in with the ramp con-
troller,  we were told that  all
traffic was being held for us.  

'There is a team in place to
meet the  aircraft', we were
told.  It looked like it was all
coming  together, then I  real-
ized that once we turned the
seat belt sign off, everyone
would stand up at once and
delay the family from getting off
the airplane. As we ap-
proached our gate, I asked the
copilot to tell the ramp con-
troller we were going to stop
short of the gate to make an
announcement to the passen-
gers. He did that and the ramp
controller said, 'Take your time.'   

I  stopped the aircraft and
set the parking brake. I pushed
the  public address button and
said,  'Ladies and gentleman,
this is  your Captain speaking I
have stopped short of our gate
to make a  special  announce-
ment.  We have a passenger
on board who deserves our
honor and respect.  His Name
is  Private XXXXXX,  a soldier
who recently lost his life.   Pri-
vate XXXXXX is  under your
feet in the cargo hold.  Escort-
ing him today is  Army Ser-
geant  XXXXXXX.  Also, on
board are his father,  mother,
wife, and daughter.  Your entire
flight crew is  asking for all pas-
sengers to remain in their seats
to  allow the  family to exit the
aircraft first. Thank you.'  

We continued the turn to
the gate, came to a stop and
started our  shutdown proce-
dures.  A couple of  minutes
later I opened the cockpit door.
I  found the two forward flight
attendants crying,  something
you just do not see.  I was told
that  after we came to a stop,
every passenger on the aircraft
stayed in their seats, waiting

for the family to exit the aircraft. 
When the family got up

and gathered their things, a
passenger slowly  started to
clap his hands.   Moments later
more passengers  joined in
and soon  the entire aircraft
was clapping.  Words  of 'God
Bless You', I'm sorry, thank
you, be proud, and other kind
words were uttered to the fam-
ily as they made their  way
down the  aisle and out of the
airplane.  They  were escorted
down to  the ramp to finally be
with  their loved one.  

Many of the passengers
disembarking thanked me for
the  announcement I  had
made.  They were just words, I
told them,  I could  say them
over and over again,  but noth-
ing I say will bring back  that
brave soldier.  

I  respectfully ask that all of

you reflect on this event  and
the  sacrifices that millions of
our men and women  have
made to ensure  our freedom
and safety in these  United
States of AMERICA.  

Footnote: 
As a Viet Nam Veteran I can
only think of all the veterans
including the ones that rode
below the deck on their way
home and how they were
treated. When I read things like
this I am proud  that our coun-
try has not turned their backs
on our soldiers returning from
the various war zones today
and give them the respect they
so deserve. 

I know every one who has
served their country who reads
this will have tears in their
eyes, including  me.

Submitted by: Howie Howe  

Honor and respect
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Don’t forget - you get a

Ask us for details.

802-757-2311 or 800-468-2956

Certified Technicians

WE SERVICE MOST
MAKES & MODELS
Service Hrs: 
Mon.-Fri. 8-5

Jct. Rt. 5 Wells River
and Rt. 302 Vermont

The Little BIG Store

FREE CAR WASH
WITH EVERY SERVICE AT WELLS RIVER CHEVROLET!

OIL CHANGE SPECIAL
Your 6th LOF can be FREE!

Time to Turn On the A/C
A/C NOT WORKING? WE CAN HELP! 
Call to make an appointment today.

SSSSuuuummmmmmmmeeeerrrr  TTTT iiii rrrreeeessss
We are a Cooper Tire Dealer. If you need summer

tires, call us for a FREE price quote!

Joe & Shane Fiore Builders 
Custom Homes & Excavating, LLC

603-787-6449
Land Clearing • Stumping • Foundations • Roads • Driveways 

Septic System Installation & Repair • Conduit Ditching
Drainage Systems • Sidewalks • Walkways • Raised Garden Beds

Custom Built Homes • Log Homes • Additions • Garages
Post & Beam Storage Barns • Decks

Fully Insured
Free Estimates
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Come see this
ready to move-in
home situated
on a comfortable
landscaped lot in
the village of
North Haverhill, 
Location offers
many options 
including home

based business. House features bright eat-in kitchen w-ample
cupboards, cozy living room with woodstove, large 1st floor
bathroom and several closets for ample storage. The oversized
2-car detached garage includes large unfinished room above
for storage or finish and utilize for family room or office. 

Offered at $150,000.
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APPALACHIAN SUPPLY
“ Home of the Bad Guys”

Rt. 5 North, St. Johnsbury, Vt. • 802-748-4513
Rt. 302, Littleton, N.H.  • 603-444-6336

DO YOU NEED A
WATER SOFTENER BUT

CAN’T AFFORD IT?

NEW! 
DIGITAL WATER 
SOFTENER 
WITH SCALE 
CONTROL

• Eliminates Hard 
Lime-Scale

• Softer Clothes & Towels

• Improves Taste of Water

• Soft Water without Salt

Specifications: 2"x4"x6" • Power Consumption: 22 Watts
6 Month Money-back Guaranty & 5-Year Warranty

NO MAINTENANCECOST
NO SALT

Tues - Fri 9:30 - 5:00,  1st & 3rd Sat  9:30 - 5:00 
 

(603) 747-3870      171 Central St.  Woodsville, NH 
Trendy Threads 

Quality Consignment Clothing 
 
 

TTaaggss wwiitthh PPuurrppllee DDoottss  

aarree jjuusstt $$11..0000  

IItt’’ss aa ffuunn  

nneeww wwaayy ttoo sshhoopp!! 

 

110000’’ss ooff  
SSuuppeerr CClleeaarraannccee  

IItteemmss  
5500¢¢ eeaacchh  

oorr 33 ffoorr $$11..0000 

Jewelry 
Clothing 

Books 
Shoes 

Baby Stuff 
& Accessories 

 

 

Guest speaker Haverhill 
Selectboard member Peter
Heilemann, shared his experi-
ence of becoming a US 
citizen, and other topics for
thought during his speech at
the flag pole on Central Street.
The Ross-Wood Post 20 Amer-
ican Legion Color Guard and
others looked on during the
Memorial Day ceremonies. 
Photo supplied by Russ Brady.

One of the last things to happen during the

Memorial Day Ceremonies in Woodsville

was the sounding of three volleys from the

Firing Squad at the Home of Ross-Wood

Post 20 American Legion. It was the third

round of volleys held during the three

stops of those gathered for the parade and

memorials for those who have gone before

us. Photo submitted by George Rogers.

Place Your

Full Color Ad

Here
And reach

Thousands of

Potential New

Customers

$37.50 

for this size!

Place Your

Full Color Ad

Here
And reach

Thousands of

Potential New

Customers

$37.50 

for this size!

A mix of young and old took part in the

Memorial Day Ceremonies in Woodsville

on Monday, May 31. Members and leaders

of Boy Scout Troop 755 of Newbury 

attended along with their sponsoring 

Earl Brock Post 78 American Legion also

from Newbury and members of the 

Haverhill Memorial VFW Post 5245. The

event was sponsored by Ross-Wood Post 20

American Legion of Woodsville.

Memorial Day ceremonies In Woodsville


